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CALL TO ORDER.  The Chairman, Normand Albert, called the meeting to order at 6:00 PM and waived the pledge of allegiance to the flag and waived Roll Call (Present were Councilors Ward, Albert, Kolbe, Lunt, and Larochelle).
WORKSHOP

eCONOMIC DEVELOPMENT director DISCUSSION
The Chairman asked Mrs. Barnes to go over the job description for the Economic and Community Development Director position.  Mrs. Barnes said it encompasses involvement within the local community, interactions with local boards and committees, local groups, area chambers, state DECD office, and knowledgeable about various state programs, IRP loans, FAÇADE Program, Downtown Revitalization Programs, Brownfield Assessments, CDBG Grants and programs, TIF Programs, all of which spur Economic Development.  She said our previous ECD individual was well versed in grant writing, which has been key to growing our economy in this area. This person would be working with local businesses and groups to promote events and/or expand businesses.

Councilor Ward mentioned that the Moxie Festival had been realigned with the Recreation Department in order to obtain the resources it needed to continue.  He said community is a big part of this position.  Councilor Albert said with that gone, what is left to promote.  Mrs. Barnes pointed out that grants were the biggest part of this position, like obtaining the garbage to gardens grant that has residents composting garbage for gardens in Lisbon.  Councilor Larochelle said there is always something going on in our community.                

The Chairman said he received a letter from Angie D'Amours, President of Positive Change Lisbon (PCL), which he read into the record as follows:   
First of all, thank you for the invitation to tonight's workshop.  A number of members of Positive Change Lisbon have mentioned they are planning to attend this important meeting.  Positive Change Lisbon has worked closely with previous Economic Development Directors to promote business ventures here in Lisbon, with some success.  In the last few years, Lisbon has found itself in the middle of continuous positive change - with enhancements to public parks and thoroughfares, issuance of grant monies from various agencies, and development of new businesses.   Finding the most suitable candidate to continue in this upward motion is a difficult task, to be sure.  The members of Positive Change Lisbon are confident the administrators in our town government will work very hard towards efficiently filling this important position with a truly dynamic and capable person.  During the last few weeks, members of Positive Change Lisbon have voiced their ideas concerning the ideal candidate, and some of these are shared below:

· Someone who is "fair...looking out for ALL businesses."  

· A candidate who is "creative in spreading the good word on what's happening in Lisbon".

· Someone who can "engage public works projects, with an eye for visual improvements".  One who can effectively collaborate with various town entities to ensure our town is always looking great for potential investors.   

· A person who would "pop in from time to time, just to have someone visible and interested".

· One who can demonstrate deep knowledge "on the various programs available.....(including) Revolving Loan Funds....and sources such as AVOG, Coastal Enterprises, FAME, etc.....aware of grant money......and a have history of successful grant writing".

· And first and foremost, someone to "attract new businesses to Lisbon.....by proactively working with the business community, and community based organizations (like Positive Change Lisbon) and maintaining an open dialog with all parties".

As stated, the task you have in finding a candidate is a considerable one, but it's a great opportunity our town has at this juncture.  On behalf of the members of Positive Change Lisbon, we wish you well in your search, and look forward to collaborating with, and supporting the Town of Lisbon to effect POSITIVE CHANGE for our hometown.

Scott Hall, also Chairman of the Lisbon Development Committee mentioned Lisbon has a Contract Town Planner, Members of the Planning Board, Lisbon Development Committee, and a Building & Code Enforcement officer who all share the same goals.  This person should be the center of communication or the hub that everything evolves around; these meetings are all open to the public. 

Don Fellows, Planning Board Chairman said the new ECD Director should be familiar with our Planning Board goals, the State Planning Department, and in contact with our Contracted Town Planner.  

Richard Main of Libby Street said the most important skill needed is a real proficiency in grant writing.  He pointed out that over the past 10 to 15 years most of our improvements have come from grant writing.  We are working on a grant for Beaver Park currently and one should be done to address our forestry needs.  Although there are a mired of different requirements, he encouraged the Council to seek individuals who can do that.  He said there are many grants out there and Lisbon has been very fortunate to receive some. He said it is important to find someone who can continue this work.  

Traci Austin, also the owner of Franks pointed out that they had benefited from obtaining grant funds to help with their façade work and that without it, Franks may not have happened. She said Lisbon needs someone who wants what is best for the town, who understands small towns, who is a planner and not afraid to ask for help.  She said the ECD Director’s role was critical for coordinating building code and licensing requirements. She said bridging those gaps was crucial since they had never been in business before.  She pointed out that businesses look forward to holding promotional events within the community and seeing residents rally around in support. She said Lisbon needs more involvement around raffles, civic group events, organization’s scholarship awards, and promoting the right things in our community.  When we are always pushing out positives, it becomes hard to believe the negatives. She pointed out it would be nice to have someone willing to coordinate with Public Works on Main Street issues like making it look better from root maintenance on trees, removing weeds, to plantings. She said she did not have time to do the whole street.  She said if Lisbon could not afford to hire that type of expertise, then maybe find an individual who is willing to train and learn what is needed; maybe we could find someone willing to work at those things.  Councilor Albert said he could support that professional development to maintain the progress we have made at this point.  

George Roy said he would like to see Lisbon continue with growth moving forward and that he agreed with pretty much everything said tonight.  He encouraged the Council to not lose focus on Economic Development; we need someone with ears on the ground, in other words someone who will watch or listen for clues as to what is going to happen.  We want businesses to relocate to Lisbon and/or who maybe offer employment for residents.  We want to see our business tax base expand to help relieve some of the tax burden pressure placed on residents.  This person should help develop businesses, attract businesses, and assist businesses with loans, connections with AVCOG, or whatever.  He said the main thrust of this position should be on the promotion of businesses.  Councilor Ward remarked that all of this is to be applied to both sides of our community; we are one community, whether it is Village Street or Main Street. 
William Kuhl, representing PCL mentioned the University of Maine holds a 3-day grant-writing course.  He pointed one of the biggest challenges will be selling Lisbon to Lisbon.  He said there were many negative comments on Facebook.  He said he moved here in 2003.  He encouraged the Council to look for someone with the skillset to sell Lisbon itself to residents.  He mentioned there were housing stabilization grants available.  He said there are grants available to rehab older apartments to remove lead paint, but you have to be willing to work with the state.  Councilor Albert pointed out there were many different avenues today that could be pursued to get our message out to the public.    

Maggie Oliver, owner of Eastcreaft encouraged the Council to find someone who can connect businesses who want to do something in town, like events, with the right permits and to help with promoting events that bring people into town.  She said other business owners are willing to join in, but we just do not know how to do this.    
Seeing no further comments, the Chairman called for an informal recess at 6:30 PM to talk with members in the audience.  There were no objections.  The Chairman called the meeting back to order at 6:45 PM.  The Chairman asked to take the Executive Sessions out of order.  No objections were noted.  

Item taken out of order

EXECUTIVE SESSION

VOTE (2019-175, 176, 177) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Kolbe moved to go into Executive Session at 6:45 PM per 1 MRSA Section 405(6) (C) Acquisition of Real Property or Economic Development, (6) (A) Personnel Matters, and (6) (D) Labor Negotiations.  Order passed – Vote 5-0.
The Council came out of executive session at 7:05 PM.  The Council meeting resumed at 7:06 PM. 
Item taken out of order

ROLL CALL.  Members present were Councilors Ward, Albert, Kolbe, Lunt, and Larochelle.  Also present were Diane Barnes, Town Manager; Randy Cyr, Public Works Director; Marc Hagan, Police Chief; Traci Austin, School Committee Chair; Ross Cunningham, School Committee Member; Bill Alexander, Water Department Manager; Marie Hale, Water Commissioner; Roger Bickford, Water Commissioner; James Lemieux, Water Commissioner; Donald Fellows, Planning Board Member; Scott Hall, Planning Board Member; William Kuhl, Recreation Committee; George Roy, CDBG Revolving Loan Committee Member; and approximately 6 other citizens in the audience.
VOTE (2019-167A) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Albert moved to excuse Councilor Brunelle’s absence.  Order passed – Vote 5-0.  
good news & recognition
Councilor Kolbe announced school has started. Councilor Albert wished the teachers well this school year.   
PUBLIC HEARINGs
A. bond question for municipal road construction
and improvements for $ 1.5 million
The Chairman opened the public hearing.  Dorothy Fitzgerald said she knew we needed this road construction, but that it seemed like the town should have extra revenue from the new tax bills that went out.  She said her taxes went up $400 this year.    
Mr. Cyr described the work to be accomplished on Pinewoods Road.  The road was originally built for residential vehicles, but since the pit has been sold heavier vehicles with tri-axles or single axles are hauling 20 to 30 loads of gravel a day.  He said the area of road this covers is from Spruce Street to Cotton Road.   This should cover a 24-foot wide road with two-foot wide gravel shoulders on each side.  The project costs $1.5 million to do the following:

· Mill off existing pavement and haul it to Public Works for future use.  
· Excavation and removal of approximately 18” of existing aggregates.
· Replace existing 24” cross culverts and 15” driveway culverts.
· Install 12” of gravel 28 feet wide.
· Install 4” of pavement 24 feet wide.
Councilor Albert asked how long this would last.  Mr. Cyr said about 15 years.  Councilor Ward said that is why we decided to go with a 10-year bond.  Mrs. Barnes said this would be a 23-cent increase worst-case scenario, but the town had some retiring debt service so it may not even be 23 cents.  Seeing no further comments, the Chairman closed the public hearing.
B. bond question for lisbon water department’s
infrastructure for $ 6 million
The Chairman opened the public hearing.  Dorothy Fitzgerald asked how this bond would affect the water bills.  Mr. Alexander reported the Water Department has experienced 13 water main breaks in the past 12 months. These are costly.  For instance, the water main break at the corner of Main and South and/or North Street back in February cost $90,000 in the end to complete.  Neighborhoods can experience damages.  For instance, the driveway pavement at the old Kitty Korner was damaged during the repair, and water did enter some basements on South Street.  He mentioned other water main breaks are happening more frequently because the infrastructure is way past due for replacing.  Most of it was installed in 1909 in Lisbon Falls and 1912 to 1915 in Lisbon Village.  The lines put in during the 1950 and 60’s used a particular material which has a high failure rate as well.  He mentioned the fire hydrant issue they recently dealt with was for a hydrant dating back to 1898.  

Mr. Alexander said he had a list of streets determined to be top priority.  He handed the Council their Potential Improvement Items and a proposal for Rate Increase Scenarios for Other Improvements (currently posted on the website).  Councilor Albert mentioned tying new pipes into old pipes is an issue as well.  Mr. Alexander said yes; he saw that on Pinewoods Road.  Councilor Larochelle pointed out that all rate increases have to be justified with the PUC.  Mr. Alexander said yes, and pointed out that there is the health aspect as well with water main breaks, especially with blowouts when contaminants can enter.  He reported they collect and test samples after construction.   Seeing no further comments, the Chairman closed the public hearing.              
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & response for agenda items -none
CONSENT AGENDA 

VOTE (2019-167) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Kolbe moved to approve the following: 

A. Municipal Accounts Payable & Payroll Warrants  -

	#08152019
	$ 12,157.69
	#8202019
	$ 859,181.15

	#190829
	$ 143,857.24
	#1908W3
	$ 14,813.47

	#8282019
	$ 11,681.24
	#932019
	$ 462,246.13


B. School Accounts Payable & Payroll Warrants -
	#2002
	$ 100,838.70
	#6
	$ 398.93

	#1009
	$ 264,147.11
	#1010
	$ 10,431.00

	#2003
	$ 568,827.02
	
	


C.   Council Meeting Minutes of August 13, 2019
D. Set Public Hearing for Special Entertainment for Left Hand Club on Sept 17, 2019. 
Order passed - Vote 5-0.
COUNCIL ORDERS, RESOLUTIONS, & ORDINANCES
AWARD BID FOR POLICE CRUISERS
INTRODUCTION:  Chief Hagan said the bidding process for two new 2020 Ford Interceptor’s has been completed.  Bids were received from four dealerships in Maine, and one in Massachusetts.  He said Yankee Ford was the winning bid and he recommends the Town accept the bid, and include the trade-in offers from Yankee Ford.  Mrs. Barnes said $62,000 was budgeted in the FY 20 budget to fund the cost of the cruisers.

Yankee Ford


$34,271 per vehicle = $68,542


Trade for Ford SUV = $9,500


Trade for Ford Fusion = $3,500



   Total Cost:  $55,542 

Casco Bay Ford


$32,800 per vehicle = $65,600


Trade for Ford SUV = $7,200


Trade for Ford Fusion = $2,000    



   Total Cost:  $56,400

Quirk Auto


$ 32,974 per vehicle = $65,948


Trade for Ford SUV = $4,500


Trade for Ford Fusion = $1,500



     Total Cost:  $59,948

CMG Colonial


$33,189.35 per vehicle = $66,378.70


Trade for Ford SUV     = $4,750

            Trade for Ford Fusion  = $1,000


Total cost:  $60,628.70

Rowe Auburn


$36,885 per vehicle  =  $73,770


Trade for Ford SUV =  $7,500


Trade for Ford Fusion = $2,500



       Total Cost:  $63,770
COUNCILOR COMMENTS:  Councilor Larochelle asked about hands free technology.  Chief Hagan said these vehicles did come hands free equipped.  
VOTE (2019-168) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Kolbe moved to award the bid to Yankee Ford in the amount of $55,542.00, which includes trade-in offers.  Order passed - Vote 5-0.

USE OF FEDERAL FORFEITURE FUNDS 
INTRODUCTION:  Chief Hagan said the police department would like to use a portion of our Federal forfeiture monies to purchase a Taser for $1,663, Less-lethal equipment for $1,170, and Airsoft equipment for $961.  He said they currently have a total of $6,786.04 in Federal Forfeited Assets and $$6,255.54 in State Forfeited Assets accounts.
VOTE (2019-169) Councilor Ward, seconded by Councilor Lunt moved to authorize the use of Federal Forfeiture Asset Funds in the amount of $3,794.00 to purchase the following: 
1.
Taser:  The police department is in need of a new Taser for use on patrol.  The price, which includes a 4-year warranty and battery, is $1,663.  

2.
Less-lethal equipment:  The police department has removed shotguns from the cruisers due primarily to the annual costs of certifying officers and, the purchase of modern rifles in 2018.  In addition, it was also our plan to convert these shotguns to carry less lethal “bean bag” rounds that could temporarily disable a dangerous person, allowing officers to take someone into custody without using deadly force:  $1,170.

3.
Airsoft equipment: Airsoft is the most cost effective manner in which to conduct realistic training.  It is more effective and cheaper than previous training systems and does not leave damaging marks on property where training.  The airsoft weapons also fit into officer holsters and are approximately the same weight adding to realism in training:  $961.    

                       Ordered Passed – Vote 5-0.
ACCEPT DONATIONS FOR WORUMBO MILL PARK
INTRODUCTION:  Now that the Town has purchased 1 Canal Street (Former Worumbo Mill Site), there has been interest in the community to donate funds to assist with developing a parking lot and green space on the property.  We would like to set up a reserve account to be known as “Worumbo Mill Park” and accept donations to be deposited in the account and funds to be used to create parking and green space.
COUNCILOR COMMENTS:  Councilor Ward questioned setting up a reserve account when it could complicate redevelopment; he said he did not want to work against what we now have accepted.  Councilor Larochelle said the Lisbon Development Committee recently went over the property to see what it could become and discovered that it is very limited for use.  He said the town should not accept money until the town has a goal.

Councilor Albert said he was reluctant to do this too, but that the town wanted to control the destiny of that property. Although this is admirable, the town first needs a vision. 
Councilor Larochelle said he would like to create this account, similar to what was done with Graziano Square so folks can donate towards the vision, but there needs to be a vision before funds are accepted.  Mrs. Barnes said an account was set up to receive the Kelly Patrick donation for the Library for the Stain Glass Project, but that was after the vision had been developed. She said a few local contractors would like to donate materials or in kind services to help create a parking lot.  Councilor Albert said he could support that.      
VOTE (2019-170A) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Kolbe moved to authorize the set-up of a reserve account for Worumbo Mill Park and accept donations. 
VOTE (2019-170B) Councilor Lunt, seconded by Councilor Albert moved and amendment to delete “Worumbo Mill Park” and insert “1 Canal Street.”  Amendment #1 passed - Vote 5-0.  

Main Motion as Amended… moved to authorize the set-up of a reserve account for 1 Canal Street and accept donations.  Main Motion as Amended – Vote 5-0.   
AWARD BID FOR LIBRARY FENCE
INTRODUCTION:  Mrs. Barnes said the Town of Lisbon solicited bids for new fencing at the Lisbon Library located at 28 Main Street, Lisbon Falls on August 22, 2019.  The public bid opening was held on August 28, 2019 at 10:00 am at the Lisbon Town Offices.  The Town received one bid listed below.  RFP’s were also sent to Main Line Fence & Aroostook Fence.  Both vendors were contacted prior to sending out the bid information.

Mrs. Barnes pointed out that the single bidder was Randy Cyr’s company and that a conflict of interest must be disclosed to the Council and public.  C.S.M of Maine is owned by Randy Cyr, the Public Works Director.  She reported this employee will perform his procurement functions without actual or apparent bias or favoritism, and this bid award is in the best interest of the Town of Lisbon. 
Mrs. Barnes explained that the Lisbon Town Council may grant a waiver of the conflict of interest provision after making a written determination that (1) The Financial interest of the town employee has been publicly disclosed, (2) The town employee will be able to perform his procurement functions without actual or apparent bias or favoritism, and that (3) The award will be in the best interest of the town.

Name




Address




Bid

C.S.M. of Maine


96 Frost Hill Ave, Lisbon Falls

$8,129.00

Mrs. Barnes recommended, based on the estimate provided, the town use C.S.M. of Maine to complete the project.  This project is funded through the 2016 CDBG Grant, which has a balance of $14,271.00.  The remaining balance of $6,142.00 will be spent on gravel for the parking areas at either Canal or Union Street.   
VOTE (2019-171A) Councilor Ward, seconded by Councilor Kolbe moved to grant a waiver of the conflict of interest provision because a written determination that (1) the Financial interest of the town employee has been publicly disclosed, (2) the town employee will be able to perform his procurement functions without actual or apparent bias or favoritism, and (3) this award will be in the best interest of the town.  Order passed - Vote 5-0.
VOTE (2019-171A) Councilor Ward, seconded by Councilor Larochelle moved to award the bid to C.S.M of Maine in the amount of $8,129.00.  Order passed - Vote 5-0.
FINANCE COMMITTEE DISCUSSION
COUNCILOR COMMENTS:  Councilor Larochelle said this would be a good tool for the council to use.  He said members’ need to work together and should be constructive.  He pointed out that our Auditor has recommended the town create one.  He said he was not sure if there were other examples out there, but this would be a great tool to help sell items to the community or to address items the Council may feel should be delayed.  He recommended a Council Liaison and School Committee Liaison for this.
Councilor Albert suggested this committee’s make up include professionals with financial backgrounds or individuals who know how to get the best result for the bottom dollar.  He said they might find items that might not be on the Council’s radar. They need members who have their fingers on the pulse of the community.  This group should offer their expertise on ways to save taxpayers some money.  He said he was a fan of this and would like to see the committee in place for next year’s budget.  

Councilor Ward indicated the last committee met quarterly, but recommended this committee meet monthly.  He recommended they look at investment policies.  He pointed out the recent benefits we saw from having conversations with the Town Manager, Public Works Director, and Water Department Manager and together they came up with the best way to resolve a situation so to pass this by a financial skill set would be good, too.  He mentioned dealing with the town’s budget could be their pivotal role.  It is a great resource to vet purchases. 

Councilor Albert asked Council members to submit their input for drafting legislation to adopt and requested the Town Manager add this to the next agenda.   
BOND QUESTION FOR MUNICIPAL ROAD CONSTRUCTION
AND IMPROVEMENTS FOR $ 1.5 MILLION
First Reading
COUNCILOR COMMENTS:  Councilor Ward asked the Water Commissioners present if they voted to recommend this project.  Marie Hale, Chairman of the Water Commission said yes, it was a unanimous decision and they fully supported this project.  

VOTE (2019-173) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Albert moved to adopt the Ordinance Authorizing the Town of Lisbon to Issue Up to $ 1.5 Million In Bonds to Finance Road Construction and Improvements on Pinewoods Road as follows: 
BE IT ORDAINED, pursuant to Articles 6.09 and 8.11(b)(2) of the Charter of the Town of Lisbon and section 5772 of Title 30-A of the Maine Revised Statutes, 

(1)
that the Town of Lisbon (the “Town”) be authorized to issue general obligation bonds in an amount not to exceed $1,500,000 and notes in anticipation thereof (collectively, the “Bonds”), to fund road reconstruction and improvements to Pinewoods Road from the intersection of Cottonwood Road and Pinewoods Road to the end of the recently paved sewer replacement area;

(2)
That the proceeds of the Bonds, including any investment earnings on the Bonds, be appropriated for the costs of the Project;

(3)
That the Finance Director be authorized to arrange for the sale of the Bonds at public or private sale to such parties as the Finance Director determines to be in the best interest of the Town, to execute and deliver loan agreements and other contracts, certificates and instruments as the Finance Director shall determine prudent in connection with the issuance and sale of the Bonds, to approve the date(s), maturity or maturities, denomination(s), interest rate(s), place(s) of payment, form(s) and other terms, provisions, and details of such Bonds, and to provide for the sale and delivery against payment thereof, to provide that the Bonds may be redeemable or callable, with or without premium, prior to their maturity, and to hire such financial advisors and other consultants, if any, as the Finance Director deems necessary to assist with the sale of the Bonds, all on such terms (not inconsistent with this Order) as the Finance Director shall approve;

(4)
That the Bonds be issued in registered form in the name of the Town, executed and delivered by the Finance Director and countersigned by the Chairman of the Town Council and the Town Manager under the official seal of the Town attested by the Town Clerk;

(5)
That the Municipal Officers, being the Town Council, Town Manager, Finance Director and Clerk of the Town of Lisbon are each authorized to do or cause to be done all such acts, including but not limited to the execution and delivery of any and all contracts, agreements, certificates and other documents as may be necessary or advisable in order to carry out the provisions of this Ordinance in connection with the issuance and delivery by the Town of the Bonds;

(6)
That if any Municipal Officer whose signature may be required in connection with the issuance and sale of the Bonds is for any reason unavailable to approve and execute the required documents, the persons then acting in such capacity on behalf of such Municipal Officer, whether an assistant, a deputy or in some other capacity, is authorized to act on behalf of such Municipal Officer and to perform such acts themselves;

(7)
That if any of the Municipal Officers who have signed, attested, or sealed the Bonds shall cease to be such officers before the Bonds so signed, attested and sealed shall have been actually authenticated and delivered by the Town, such Bonds nevertheless may be authenticated, delivered and issued with the same force and effect as though the person or persons who signed, attested or sealed the Bonds had not ceased to be such Municipal Officer;

(8)
That it shall be a condition to the foregoing authority conferred by this Ordinance that the voters of the Town, pursuant to Article 8.11(b)(2) of the Town Charter, ratify the adoption of this Ordinance;

(9)
That the Town Clerk file an attested copy of this Ordinance with the minutes of this meeting and make attested copies of this Ordinance available to the public; 

(10)
That a referendum election question regarding the ratification of this Ordinance be placed on the ballot for the November 5, 2019 municipal election, and that the Town Clerk is hereby authorized to take all actions required of the Town Clerk for that referendum question to be considered by the voters, and that a ballot title and referendum question in the following form appear in the warrant for and on the ballot at said election, accompanied by a statement of the Town’s Finance Director with respect to said indebtedness in accordance with section 5772 of Maine Revised Statutes Title 30-A:

ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF GENERAL OBLIGATION SECURITIES OF THE TOWN OF LISBON IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED $1,500,000 FOR THE PURPOSE OF FINANCING ROAD RECONSTRUCTION AND IMPROVEMENTS ON PINEWOODS ROAD BE APPROVED AND RATIFIED.

So ordered this 3rd day of September 2019.
Roll Call Vote:  Yeas – Albert, Lunt, Larochelle, Ward, and Kolbe.  Nays - None.  Order passed - Vote 5-0.

BOND QUESTION FOR LISBON WATER DEPARTMENT’S 
INFRASTRUCTURE FOR $6 MILLION 
First Reading 
VOTE (2019-174) Councilor Larochelle, seconded by Councilor Lunt moved to adopt the Ordinance Authorizing the Town of Lisbon To Issue Up To $6,000,000 In Bonds for the Lisbon Water Department as follows:
The following Ordinance authorizing the issuance of general obligation securities for the Town of Lisbon, in an amount up to but not to exceed $6,000,000.00, for the Lisbon Water Department to replace all water department infrastructure to include mains, taps, services, curbs, valves and hydrants located on and around Route 125, and for infrastructure improvements, including but not limited to main, valve and hydrant repairs and replacements throughout the town be and hereby is adopted by the Town Council of the Town of Lisbon in accordance with the following:

Section 1.
That a sum of up to, but not to exceed, $6,000,000.00, plus the sale premium of the bond/notes authorized in Section 2 below, is hereby appropriated for the Lisbon Water Department to replace all water department infrastructure to include mains, taps, services, curbs, valves and hydrants located on and around Route 125, and for infrastructure improvements, including but not limited to main, valve and hydrant repairs and replacements throughout the town.

Section 2.
That, for the purpose of financing the aforesaid appropriation, authorization is hereby given to incur indebtedness by the issuance of general obligation securities in an amount up to, but not to exceed, $6,000,000.00, pursuant to, and under the provisions of the Charter of the Town of Lisbon, Sections 6.09 and 8.11(b)(2).

Section 3.
That any and all bonds, notes and other securities issued pursuant to this Ordinance may be payable in serial form in annual installments, which need not be equal, or under such payment terms or conditions as may be in the best interest of the Town, but which shall be calculated to extinguish the entire debt at maturity.

Section 4.
That the term of any general obligation securities issued under the within Ordinance shall not exceed thirty (30) years.

Section 5.
That the proceeds of any general obligation securities issued pursuant to this Ordinance shall be used only for those purposes specified in Section 1 above.

Section 6.
That any proceeds of the general obligation securities issued and not used for the purposes specified in Section 1 shall be applied to repayment of the principal and/or interest of any such general obligation securities.

Section 7.
That the Municipal Officers, being the Town Council of the Town of Lisbon, may borrow money temporarily by the issuance of notes in anticipation of the issuance of general obligation securities, subsequent to the authorization of the general obligation securities by the voters of the Town of Lisbon.

Section 8.
That the Municipal Officers of the Town of Lisbon shall determine the date or dates, maturities, denominations, interest rate or rates, place of payment, form, or any other details of each of the securities and, if applicable, notes issued in anticipation of the issuance of the securities.

Section 9.
That any and all general securities and/or notes issued by the Town pursuant to Section 6.09 of the Charter of the Town of Lisbon, shall be signed by the Town Finance Director  and countersigned by the Chairman of the Town Council and the Town Manager.

Section 10.
That pursuant to Section 10 of Chapter 34 of the Private & Special Law of 1955 relating to the Lisbon Water Department, said bonds shall be signed by the board of selectmen [Town Council] and by the Board of Water Commissioners of the Town and by the Treasurer of said Town, but the coupons, if any, need be signed by the Treasurer only, and shall be designated “The Lisbon Water Department Loan.”

Section 11.
That any and all general obligation securities and/or notes issued pursuant to this Ordinance and to Section 8.11(b)(2) of the Charter of the Town of Lisbon, shall be general obligation securities of said Town, backed by the full faith and credit and taxing power of the Town of Lisbon. 

Section 12.
That the Treasurer of the Town has prepared, signed and attached hereto, the Financial Statement required under the provisions of 30-A M.R.S.A. § 5772(2-A).

Section 13.
That prior to the adoption of this Ordinance, and pursuant to the requirements of Section 6.09 of the Charter of the Town of Lisbon, the Town Council held a public hearing on this Bond Ordinance.

Section 14.
That the Treasurer is authorized to do or to cause to be done any and all such acts, including but not limited to the execution and delivery of any and all contracts, agreements, certificates, and other documents as may be necessary or advisable including by way of example, an arbitrage and use of proceeds certificate and a continuing disclosure certificate, in order to carry out the provisions of this Ordinance in connection with the issuance and delivery by the Town of the bonds or notes in anticipation thereof.

Section 15.
If the Treasurer or any other Town Official whose signature may be required for the issuance of the bonds or notes in anticipation thereof, authorized under this Ordinance, for any reason be unavailable to approve and execute the required documents, then the person or person then acting in such capacity either as an assistant, a deputy, or otherwise, is authorized to act for such official and perform such act themselves.

SO ORDERED AND ADOPTED by the Town Council of the Town of Lisbon this 3rd  day of September, 2019, and be it FURTHER ORDERED by the Town Council of the Town of Lisbon that this Ordinance be submitted to the voters under the authority of the Town Council pursuant to the provisions of Section 8.21(b), and pursuant to the requirements of Section 8.11(b)(2) and  Section 8.25(b), of said Charter, the submission to the voters to occur at the special election scheduled for November 5, 2019.

Roll Call Vote:  Yeas – Albert, Lunt, Larochelle, Ward, and Kolbe.  Nays - None.  Order passed - Vote 5-0.

OTHER business 
A. COUNCIL COMMITTEE REPORTS

1. School: Councilor Albert said School is up and running good so far.  
2. Planning:  Councilor Ward said the Planning Board took up Case 19-7 a Tier 2 Site Plan Review for Crystal Spring Healing Alternatives at 1 Upland Road and Case 19-8 a Conditional Use Application for a Rear Lot and set a public hearing for the Access Management Ordinance.  
3. LDC: Councilor Larochelle said LDC did a walk-through of the Worumbo site and that their next meeting will be posted soon.   
4. Conservation Commission:  Councilor Ward indicated the Garbage to Gardens composting program should start on September 1.  They are working on a Recreation Grant for Beaver Park and will be receiving a report on invasive species.   
5. Recreation:  Councilor Kolbe said Beaver Park Plans are moving forward and that they will be holding their wrap up meeting for the Moxie Festival at their meeting on Monday.   
6. County Budget:  Councilor Ward said budgets are being reviewed at the department level and that their next meeting is at 5:15 PM. 
7. Library: Councilor Lunt said he had nothing new to report. 
B. TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT
Mrs. Barnes said Bill Alexander, Steve Aievoli, Randy Cyr, and she would be meeting with the Maine Department of Transportation on October 8, which is a good sign things may move forward.  She said the MUNIS tax conversion starts on Friday. 
C. NEIGHBORHOOD COMMUNITIES sOCIAL nETWORK
Melissa Carbajal and Dwayne Guay presented information to the Council on the Neighborhood Communities Social Network.  Ms. Carbajal said she started this group three and a half years ago.  She received a letter notifying her that a Neighborhood Communities Social Network did not exist in her neighborhood, although there were some in Lisbon.  She said this group finds commonalities and creates a circle of friendship that would not otherwise exist perhaps.  They share neighborhood information about safety issues, yard sales, and so on.  They hold monthly meetings on a Sunday morning at a local coffee shop/restaurant like Franks, Railroad Restaurant & Pub, and the Rusty Lantern to mention only a few.   They are holding a potluck on September 15 from 12:30 PM to 3:30 PM at MTM and invited the Council and town staff to join them; just bring food and drinks for yourself and/or to share.  She encouraged the Council and staff to stop by and say hi; it is a great way to get acquainted.       
D.  SOLID WASTE AGENDA FOR WORKSHOP ON SEPTEMBER 17TH
The Council unanimously approved the agenda for the 6:00 PM workshop on September 17.  
APPOINTMENTS - NONE
councilor COMMUNICATIONS

Councilor Albert said “Go Greyhounds” this Saturday and wished each of our fall sports teams the very best this season.  He said we are very lucky to have so many skilled players.  
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & response FOR NEW ITEMS
Dorothy Fitzgerald said she experienced a horrific event on Saturday at 6:00 PM from her front porch while her two grandson’s (8 year old/11 year old) along with other children were present in the neighborhood, she witnessed a couple of cars drag racing down School Street.  She reported this to the Police Department who is looking into this, but that it difficult for them to identify the drivers.   into this, but that it 'School Street.   the Council to joini at local restaurans very difficult to identify these drivers.  This is on a residential street.  She said this is not the only street this happens on; speeding is an epidemic.        
Webster Brower, a resident at 45 Crest Avenue and backyard bounded by the Sabattus River said he was well acquainted and qualified to speak about the Sabattus River between the Farwell Dam and Mill Street Dam.  He said he canoes this stretch regularly and frequently walks along the river’s edge between Farwell Mill and Meadow Brook. This past winter, he walked its frozen surface down to Mill Street.  He said he has floated from his property to its junction with the Androscoggin River.  He mentioned that he was a keen observer of the wide variety of wildlife that frequents and calls this river home.

Mr. Brower said the decision to remove the Mill Street Dam is uncontestable, but his concern centers on what appears to be unaddressed problems that will or are very likely to emerge once the original watercourse is restored that could affect the river’s health and the public’s enjoyment of it.  He said a recent Sun Journal article identified several commitments that DEP made that included the dam’s removal, proper clean up and disposal of debris, disposal of pollutants, dredging of a 1,500 square foot area around the dam, and the creation of protective riverbank.  He said in his estimation, this commitment is very limited in scope and does not recognize (or acknowledge) the consequences for the river upstream and downstream.  He said there is no mention of an environmental impact study nor of a remediation plan for anticipated and unanticipated issues.  He indicated a simple canoe trip and a walk along the entire length of the riverbank would provide DEP great insight to the river’s needs.  He said whatever happens, the health of the river and the wildlife it sustains along with the public’s enjoyment all depends upon the wise stewardship on everyone’s part to encompass the whole picture at once.  He presented the Council with other written information, along with a demonstration of items that he had found in the river.  He showed the Council a piece of the invasive plant that is overtaking sections along the river’s edge.  He said containments in the river and along the edge are now visible with the lowering of the water.    
Mr. Brower said our good intentions, not necessarily bad intentions, when carried out hastily may prove to be counterproductive in the end. Conditions that developed over a great length of time are not easily remedied. He pointed out that funding available for this project now does not mean that funds would be available for problems that emerge for others to resolve in the years ahead.
Councilor Albert agreed that it would take a while to clean up the river from Sabattus to the Androscoggin; those impacted items were never in their scope of work to begin with.  He said he was pleased to see this come to light and that he was glad Mr. Brower was encouraging others to get involved.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION
UNION SIDEBAR LETTER

VOTE (2019-175) Councilor Kolbe, seconded by Councilor Larochelle moved to approve and authorize the Town Manager to sign a Memorandum of Understanding between the Town of Lisbon and the Maine Association of Police Unit (“MAP”).  Order passed – Vote 5-0.
LISBON PROPERTY HOLDINGS LLC PARKING
 & SOLAR SIDEWALK LIGHTING EASEMENT

VOTE (2019-176) Councilor Kolbe, seconded by Councilor Larochelle moved to approve and authorize the Town Manager to sign a Parking and Lighting Easement Deed located on Davis Street behind Rusty Lantern (“Parking”) and Rt. 196 in front of Rusty Lantern (“Solar Sidewalk Lighting”) with Lisbon Property Holdings, LLC.  Order passed – Vote 5-0.
FINANCE DIRECTOR APPOINTMENT

VOTE (2019-177) Councilor Kolbe, seconded by Councilor Ward moved to confirm the appointment of Kayla Tierney as Finance Director with a starting salary of $68,000 and 2 weeks of vacation.  Order passed – Vote 5-0.
adjoURNMENT
VOTE (2019-178) Councilor Kolbe, seconded by Councilor Larochelle moved to adjourn at 9:16 PM.  Order passed - Vote 5-0.
__________________________________

Twila D. Lycette, Council Secretary
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